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Good Day Everyone,
It has been a while since our last Newsletter, and I hope all of you enjoyed the festive season.  

Your Executive is now well into the planning process for this coming year; however, I 
w thank our Executive team members and the many other 
volunteers within our Division for all their hard work throughout 2022.  

As you may be aware, on May 23rd, 2023, the Force will have 
been in existence for 150 years, so this entire year is being 
celebrated by the RCMP.  Our Division will help and volunteer
wherever we can and have offered some financial support to 
Detachments within our Division that might be able to use it 
for various items.  The more we learn as what and where 
various celebrations are happening the membership will be advised 
accordingly through our newsletters and/or email messaging.  

Another very important part of our planning is the Annual General 
Meeting (AGM) for the Association which we will be hosting at the Double 
Tree Hilton West Edmonton between the 5th and 8th of June 2024 .  So please mark your calendars as we 
will be looking for volunteers as we get closer to that event.  

As you are probably aware we recently lost one 
of our elder statesmen, William (Bill) Patton on January 
9th. The following was copied from his obituary
although I did modify it slightly:  

ad fulfilled a childhood dream when he
joined the Royal Canadian Mounted Police the day he 
turned twenty-one in 1952 and enjoyed a thirty-seven-
year career with the Force with postings throughout 
Alberta. It was while serving as a young constable in 
Lethbridge that he met an auburn-haired nurse, and 
Dad & Mum had fifty-five wonderful years together. 
Following his retirement from the RCMP, Dad remained 
active in the community, serving as President of the
Edmonton RCMP Vets Division and the RCMP National
Veteran Association as well as a dedicated volunteer 
with St. John Ambulance, Royal Life-Saving Society, 

Edmonton Real Estate Board, and the Masonic Order. Dad was a consummate gentleman, who served 
his country with duty, and he had unquestionable integrity." Further to the above, I believe Bill may 
have also He certainly was the consummate gentleman and will be missed!

William Wallace  PATTON (Bill)
Nov 20, 1935 Jan 9, 2023
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Prior to the General Meeting commencing, we were 
fortunate to have Gerry Finlay, Legion Service Officer, 
who gave a highly informative presentation on the 
disability benefits available to the RCMP Veterans who 
have suffered work related injuries.  He explained 
Legion Service officers are all security cleared and can 
provide representation or assistance with Claims and 
assist with the filing through My VAC Account.  They
help with documentation and forms, acquire and review
members Service Medical Records, provide case 
recommendations, liaise with Service Providers such as 
Physicians, submit the file to Charlottetown for ruling 
and discuss the adjudication and resources. The type of service determines which Act is involved, 

however, unless a member has previous military 
service, RCMP fall under the Pension Act.  There is 
no time limit when claims can be filed, and they can 
also initiate on behalf of a Survivor (spouse).  
Benefits fall under Attendance Allowance and 
depending on the disability(s), there is also an 
Exceptional Incapacity Allowance.  
particularly important to remember that once a 
member has acquired a benefit, reassessments can 
take place every two years. Reassessments can also 
be done if a member was denied a benefit. 

The picture below shows first time attendees (L to 
R) Matthew  McIsaac, Al Gulash with Kees, Erik & 
Nadia Lafoy plus Ken & Jane Fuhrmann.  Ken has 
been a member for ten plus years and finally found 
his way to one of our dinner meetings.  Woodvale, 
as usual, served up a wonderful meal these 
attendees can attest to.   

 
I recently received the RCMP Central 
Newsletter.  Our Chaplain, Cyril Gowler and his cohort, Chaplain 
Michael Rolph were featured in the newsletter.  Below is the article. 

Gerry Finlay being provided with a small token of 
our appreciation by Jerry and Kees 



3

K Division Chaplains Who to Call for Central Alberta District

K Division chaplaincy program is here
to supply encouragement and support for all members, employees, veterans and families 
of the RCMP. Our goal is to promote and provide member wellness for all K Division 
employees in a caring and non-judgmental manner by providing the following services:

Member care in the event of any serious incidents, professional or personal 
On call care that is provided 24/7 by men and women in your local community that are
professionals who have a heart for you and your families well being 
Professionally trained people who will listen in a confidential manner when called upon by 
you 
Accompanying members with next of kin notifications 
Attending critical incident stress debriefings and defusing 
Officiating marriages, celebrations of life, baptisms for members and their families
Conducting hospital visitations
Providing and supporting spousal support groups in local detachments and communities
Helping introduce new employees and families to their new communities
Being a resource for all employees to provide tools that can strengthen marriages and 
families

Divisional Wellness Unit Manager Gwen Krawczyk K Division Chaplain Program Contact George Madden

Office: 403-945-7200 | Cell: 780-717-7903 Chaplain Coordinator

Office: 780-412-5386 | Cell: 780-720-6202 Office: 403-945-7200 | Cell: 780-717-7903

gwen.krawczyk@rcmp-grc.gc.ca george.madden@rcmjp-grc.gc.ca

    
     The services mentioned above provided to serving members also include Veterans and we are very 
privileged to have Chaplain Cyril Gowler as our Chaplain!

New Members December 
2022 & January 2023

I would like to thank all the new 
members and hope you find the time 
to join us at our General / Dinner 
Meetings.  I believe the 80 who 
attended our last meeting would 
agree well worth it.  

Name: Regimental/Service #: Current Residence:
Katrina FRANCZAK 68496 Ft. Saskatchewan
Matthew McISAAC 43710 Leduc.

January 2023
Alan (Al) GULASH 44005 Spruce Grove, AB.
Brian McLEOD 29818 Sherwood Park, AB.
Jeanne LeMONDE 28442W Edmonton, AB.
John FERGUSON 39752 Spruce Grove, AB.
Trysta VANDAKE 66755 Leduc, AB.
Shane RAMTEEMAL 45030 Edmonton, AB.
Seppo VOTKIN 34428 Beaumont, AB.

Chaplain Cyril Gowler
CAD Chaplain (based in St. Albert) 
780-920-3742
cgowler@allweatherwindows.com

Chaplain Michael Rolph
District Chaplain at Large
(CAD District Office, EIA, K Division)
780-903-9497
michael.rolf@rcmp-grc.gc.ca
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To the left, Joe & Aggie Collinson, Wendy & 
Bruce Allen, Paul & Barb Warenchuk plus 
Tom Dobbie 
 
Below we have Stella & Jim Medley, Gerry & 
Emilie Keane, Bryan Bulloch, John Griffiths 
plus Keith & Elaine Taylor 

Here we have the lucky table to begin the buffet, which is Bob Bacchus, Wally & Barb Husky, Norma 

Woodvale has the largest plates anywhere in and around Edmonton area, and some of the very best 
food.     

 
 
 
 
 
 
Jeannie Munroe, Norma 
Dunlop, Rita & Don Belke, Bob 
& Donna Bilodeau, Judith 
Rector & Garry Olshewski. 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Wishing all of you a very and share the love!  Keep in mind the 
theme for our February 28th Dinner Meeting is to wear something pink and / or red that night. 
 
Kees Kikkert, President 
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Dinner Meeting - Tuesday, February 28th, 2023 
Woodvale Community Facility - 4540-50 St. Edmonton, AB. 

 
Meet and Greet: 5:00 PM - Dinner: 6:00 P.M. 

MENU: 

Teriyaki Chicken & Beef Biriani, 
Roasted Turmeric Potatoes & Succotash 

Mixed Vegetables, Salads, Vegetable tray, Tea and Coffee & assorted squares 
 

CONTACT LINDA PLOMP TO REGISTER FOR THE DINNER BY THURSDAY  Feb.. 23, 2023 
Please notify Linda if you have any allergies or diet restrictions when registering! 

Email  lfplomp@hotmail.com  Phone 780-238-7606 
 

COST $30.00 PER PERSON (includes meal, gratuity and GST) 
Payment at the door CASH/CHEQUE/CREDIT CARD. 

 

GUEST SPEAKER 
Nishika Jardine, Colonel (Retired) Veterans Ombud 

 
Jamie Morse, Lieutenant-Colonel (Retired) Office Veterans Ombud 

  
 

Book/ Puzzle Exchange:  Bring your books and jigsaw puzzles for free exchange 

this month.   

PLEASE LET US KNOW AS SOON AS POSSIBLE IF YOU NEED TO CANCEL AS WE ARE 
OBLIGATED TO PAY FOR MEALS WE HAVE ORDERED. 
 
 
 
 
 

From the CO 
 
I hope everyone had a great start to the new year! This year is a significant year for us as we celebrate 

our 150th year. Celebrating th will take place in a number of ways, throughout the year. I 

will be sure to share those events as the year goes on, and I look forward to seeing many of you there. 

 

Unveiling of Supt. Griesbach statue at Alberta RCMP headquarters 
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In November, we had an unofficial unveiling of a statue of Supt. Arthur Henry Griesbach of the North 

headquarter grounds was an acknowledgment of the contributions and legacy of Supt. Griesbach who 

 

Emigrating to Canada from Britain after having served in the British military, Supt. Griesbach served with 

the military in Ontario prior to being tasked to assist in the research and development of a territorial 

policing force. This territorial force plan was submitted to the Canadian government in 1870 and was 

later used to develop the legislation authorizing the creation of the North West Mounted Police. 

 

As the first officer to have taken the enlistment oath in 1873, and given the Regimental number 1, Supt. 

Griesbach went on to lay foundational work on which the 

RCMP organization was built. He took charge of establishing 

discipline and structure within the new force and was the 

primary Drill Instructor. From 1874 to 1901 before his 

retirement in 1903, Supt. Griesbach served at F, D, B, and G 

Divisions in various positions.  

 

He is remembered as one of the original architects that 

formed the North West Mounted Police and what we know 

now today as the Royal Canadian Mounted Police.

 

As a monumental new addition to our courtyard for the 

public and employees, the statue honours Griesbach and his 

contributions to the establishment of the organization and 

his life spent in duty.  

 

The statue is a solemn and respectful tribute to the long 

history of our organization and is our first commemorative 

piece for our 150th year. We will have much to share and showcase throughout the year while we keep 

optimistic about the future of policing service in Alberta.  

 

Alberta RCMP Awards 

 

Also in November, we had our final Alberta RCMP Awards ceremony for 2022. These awards represent 

excellence through years of service, bravery, and dedication to 

the safety of citizens and give us the chance to recognize and 

reward RCMP members and veterans in their service. I feel 

privileged to participate and have the opportunity to recognize 

and reward those who have a deep-rooted commitment to 

contributing to the safety of our communities in Alberta.  

The awards are a way to recognize achievement and service 

and I am proud to be able to witness this. 
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s is 

impressive. Whether it has been a Long Service Medal, Police Officer Exemplary Service Medal, support 

to policing across the country, a St. John Canada Life-Saving Award, 

Commendation for Bravery, Outstanding Service, or Certificate of Appreciation, an Alberta Police Officer 

Long Service Award, an Alberta Emergency Services Medal, all of these very important awards represent 

excellence in service, dedication and commitment to the safety of Canadians. 

 

I appreciate and thank all the RCMP veterans who have assisted with these important ceremonies and 

also received awards themselves. The valuable legacy and experience of service guides us as examples 

of excellence and inspires us in our continuing success as an organization.  

 

Airdrie RCMP Crime Reduction Unit enhanced property crime enforcement project 

 
The Airdrie RCMP Crime Reduction Unit (CRU) engaged in an enhanced property crime enforcement 
project, in conjunction with retail Loss Prevention Officers, in both the City of Airdrie and County of 
Rocky View, over the month of December. 
 
During the project, Airdrie CRU arrested or assisted in apprehending over 20 offenders, primarily related 
to theft, shoplifting, and stolen vehicles. The project resulted in 20 new criminal code charges and the 
execution of 38 outstanding warrants, for charges including robbery, possession of stolen property, fail 
to comply with conditions, fail to attend court, break and enter, theft and drugs. 
 
Thanks to partnerships with Loss Preventions Officers and members of the community, Airdrie CRU 
were able to recover nearly $35,000 worth of stolen property and return it back to their rightful owners 
before the holiday season.  
 

Detachments participate in community charity events

 

Participation and engagement with our communities is going to be an important part of our 150th year. 

Especially after a couple of years, being able to be active with community events is especially important 

to us now. During the holiday season and beyond, several detachments participated events with their 

communities. 

 

In December, in Okotoks, thousands of people from the area 

poured into the downtown streets to take part in the 30th 

annual Light Up Okotoks Festival. This was the full scale Light 

Up festival for a few years and our Okotoks Detachment and 

officers participated in partnership with the local food bank by 

serving treats and spending time with local residents. In total, 

members raised $471 in donation dollars, had $320 in cook 

book sales, and donated 256 lbs of food.   
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Also in December, Leduc RCMP held their 4th Annual Stuff-a-Cruiser event in partnership with City of 

Leduc Enforcement Services and Vintage Towing in Leduc to 

support the Leduc District Food Bank. The team collected 

2658 lbs of food and $1940 in monetary donations. 

support from residents in Leduc and all the surrounding 

-

the need to support our food bank grows, our community 

continues to step up and support those in need. We 

certainly appreciate everyone who generously donated and 

 

In January, Innisfail RCMP and Innisfail Fire 

hosted the first annual battle of the badges 

charity hockey game. Hundreds of people 

attended the game with the arena at full capacity 

and after a hard-fought battle, Innisfail RCMP 

won at 15 to 10. In support of this event, the 

Calgary Flames alumni volunteered alongside the 

Town of Innisfail and they supplied players with 

Flames alumni swag along with a generous 

donation of $2500 to the Innisfail Food Bank. In total, the charity hockey game raised 1487 lbs of food 

and $6038 in cash for the Innisfail food bank.

 

The 26th The 26th annual Innisfail RCMP Charity Checkstop also took place successfully in December. 

With the excellent assistance of community volunteers and partners and with the generosity of the 

community Innisfail raised a total of $15,735.00 in cash and cheques.  Additionally, almost three truck 

loads of high-quality toys and new 

clothing items were collected for the 

Innisfail Christmas Bureau and 542.2 

pounds of food were donated to the 

Innisfail Food Bank by the citizens of 

Innisfail and the surrounding area.  The 

charitable organizations that these 

items will be donated to are the: 

Innisfail Food Bank, the Innisfail 

Christmas Bureau, the Central Alberta Child Advocacy Centre and the Youth Positive Assets Coalition.  

 

 

towards charity and local development. Engagement helps build strength in our communities and we 

will continue to build relationships with citizens and leaders across the province. We look forward to 

participating much more throughout 2023 and being able to celebrate the hard work of the employees 

and veterans in the special th celebration.  
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As always, take care and stay safe. 

 

Curtis 

Curtis Zablocki, M.O.M. 

Deputy Commissioner  

 

 

 
 

Woodvale Community Centre, Edmonton 
 
Meeting called to order:  10:00 AM 
 
Members Present: Kees Kikkert,  Jerry Plastow, Elaine Schnepf,  Barry Callbeck,  Jim Medley,  Eric Lafoy, 
Tom Burkett, Denise Burkett, Bob Bacchus, Tom Dunlop, Vern Colley, Bruce Allen, Joe Collinson, Nick 
Taylor 
 
Unable to Attend:  Randy Montgomery, Linda Plomp, Bob Stewart,  Roger Goulet, Dianne Lehman, S/M 
Leilani Collins. 

 
Barry Callbeck, Secretary:   

 Moved the minutes from the November 24/2022 Executive Meeting as published in the 
December Newsletter be adopted, seconded by Jerry Plastow  Carried 

 Update from the Chief Firearms Office, the 577 is classed as an antique therefore does not fall 
under the same regulations as other firearms. We are awaiting written 
report. 

 
Kees Kikkert, President: 

 Kees indicated he is still updating the Division Manual but due to the new Association Manual this 
process is taking longer than he thought.

 There was discussion on the dues for members 90 years old and older to be paid for by our 
Division, however, this requires more investigation.  

 Kees noted Jack Hovey turned 100 years old last year and would like to see him attend one of 
our dinner meetings so we can properly congratulate him.  Joe Collinson will contact Jack and 
advise. 

 For insurance purposes, Kees is arranging the base it 
stands on,  

 
Kees on behalf of Linda Plomp, Treasurer: 

  
                                        Chequing Account    $49,656.66 
                                         
            Vern Colley, Vice President; 

 Vern indicated he will meet with Jerry Plastow to review and put together a contact list of 
potential speakers. 
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Jerry Plastow, Past President 

 The Social Committee has met and meals for the year have been set in place, as well as a short 
list of speakers. More speakers will be added as time goes on. 

 There have been no donations requests of late, but a cash donation was made to be put 
towards the hampers. In discussion it was decided that hampers could be given out any time, 
Easter was mentioned as a good start, and all agreed. 

 The Christmas Hamper for 2022 was very well received by the family. The hamper was delivered 
with assistance of members from Athabasca Detachment, who also brought gifts from the 
detachment. 

 Two $100 donations were sent to the Edmonton Veterans Food bank from the RCMP Veterans 
Foundation in memory of active members Lorne McKinstry and Pierre Lemonde. Jerry noted 
that if there is no mention of a donation in the obituary, he selects a local charity.  

 
Elaine Schnepf, Director - Boost Program: 

 Elaine told the Executive that we have lost three members this year and has been in contact 
with members who have health issues .  

 
Bruce Allen, Director: 

 Bruce is still working on the development of a new website for us.    
 
Eric Lafoy, Director: 

 With respect the RCMP 150, Eric has again reminded the committee members of our offer of 
financial assistance but for now, none have come forward.   

 The Musical Ride is scheduled for Calgary during Stampede week, then to BC, then back to 
Alberta. Calgary Vets will be in the Calgary Stampede Parade and have approached the Calgary 
Stampede Association to permit the other Alberta RCMP Vets to join them in the parade and are 
still waiting for confirmation. The ride may also be in Ft Macleod this year but yet to be 
confirmed. 

 2024 is the 50th Anniversary of the first female troop, however the Force is suggesting to 
somehow incorporate their 50th Anniversary into the 150 celebrations in 2023. This is yet to be 
discussed at our next 150 meeting. 

 Kees advised that Parkland Detachment will  be hosting an event from 11:00 AM until 4:00 PM 
on May 27th at their Detachment and has requested some Vet volunteers.  This will be looked 
after by Kees. 

 The Alberta Aviation Museum indicated a desire to do something to help celebrate the two 
RCMP aircraft they have acquired and suggest a Banner outside could work.   

 
Tom Dunlop, Director Parking Passes: 

 Tom advised there are still members going to hospitals and forgetting to ask for the parking 
passes.   

 
obtain the passes.   

 Jim Medley will now take over that area.  The information with respect to the contacts for 
parking passes will be updated and sent out to the membership. 

 
Tom Burkett, Director Membership: 

 Tom advised as of the meeting date we have had five new applications bringing our total to 604 
members, 404 of which are Active and Life Members. 
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 There is a challenge with the cost of the dues as many have obviously not read the newsletter in 
order to be updated with the changes. 

 
Nick Taylor, Director Valour Place: 

 Valour place is back to normal and busy. The maintenance work has been completed . 
 
Dianne Lehman, Director- Support Advocate: 

1) Advocacy Work 
Active Members vs Retired Members Dianna has been serving both categories of members 
recently and is seeking clarification on this.
Advocacy Course:  Will be held at Depot this Fall.  Mike Duffy, the Association Support & 
Advocacy Co-Chair,  is confirming location and dates for this course. Dianne will be attending 
once dates have been confirmed.  

2) Edmonton Division Marketing  Surveys 
- Preliminary Membership Survey Summary   
- Division Wide Survey Proposal:  Dianne would like to conduct a survey for our division to 

help us understand and retain our current membership while finding ways to help 
attract more.  

- She would also like to survey/canvas serving members later this year to realize how to 
attract the next generation of veterans.

- Survey Proposal  Dianne is checking some prices for two survey methods to present to 
the Executive.  

 
Committees Dianne is on: 
 

a) National Communications Strategy & Subcommittee 
- Dianne is on this committee as well as a subcommittee for Website Standards.  The 

meet virtually seeking ways to restructure and improve means of communication 
especially the national website.

- There are actions towards the creation of less expensive website maintenance services, 
but this may be a two-year endeavour.  

 
b) National Collaborative PTSD  Atlas Institute 

- The Atlas Institute is a national organization that focuses on research and support for 
military and RCMP disabilities. One of the current initiatives is a Yoga research program 
for PTSD.  Dianne has yet to sit in on a virtual meeting them but will report when she 
knows more. 

 
c) National Marketing  

- Through discussions with the Association CAO, Dianne advises she may have invented a 
new national marketing committee.  Glen Siegersma and Dianne are heading this up and 
will report as it progresses. She strongly feels the Association desperately need a 
national marketing plan.  

 
d) Networking With Other Agencies 

- Vets Canada  Dianne is following up with this organization to keep in touch and share 
helpful information.  
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- Legacy Place -  A home shelter organization (originally named: DIAKONOS HOUSE).  She 
is encouraging the Executive Director to either make a presentation to our Executive or 
provide a snapshot of the organization, so we are better informed.  

 
Meeting Adjourned at  11:45 AM 
 
Next Executive meeting:  @ Woodvale Community Facility February 23/2023 at 10:00 am 
Barry Callbeck, Secretary 
 

 

Edmonton Division RCMP Veterans Association 

Preliminary Membership Survey Summary 
All but one Survey Participant: 

- Would Recommend our Membership to others. 

- Feel they Receive Value for their Membership. 

How Survey Participants Feel That They Receive Their Membership Value: 

Monthly Newsletter = 74%  

Monthly Dinners = 89% 

Hospital Parking Pass = 63% 

Veteran Affairs Benefits Assistance = 48%

Advocacy = 15% 

Boost Program = 48% 

Edmonton Website = 41% 

National Website = 3% 

Rewards & Discounts (National) = 1% 

Other (Friendships) = 1% 

Why They Are Members: 

Social Connection = 89%    By far the most mentioned reason for being a member 

Keep Informed = 63% 

Support = 52% 

National Website = 3% 

 

EDMONTON DIVISION GENERAL / DINNER MEETING MINUTES 
Woodvale Community Centre Tuesday, January 31st, 2023 

 
Meeting Called to Order at 7:45 by President Kees Kikkert 
 
Barry Callbeck, Secretary:  

 Moved that minute for the General Meeting / AGM held on November 29/22 be approved as 
published in the Edmonton Division Newsletter. Seconded by Jerry Plastow, carried. 
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 Barry gave a brief update on the Snider 577 rifle. Paperwork has been received from the Chief 
Firearms Officer indicating the rifle falls under the Antique Classification and we are now waiting 
for a final report.  

 
President Kees Kikkert: 

 Kees called Tom Dunlop to present him with a plaque from the Friends of the Mounted Police 
Heritage Centre for his generous donation. 

 
which is on display in the lobby at K Division.  

 Jim Medley will be taking over the parking pass area previously looked after by Roger Goulet. 
 

Jerry Plastow, Past President: 

 Jerry explained that due to the positive response at the silent auction in December, that a food 
hamper is being considered for Easter.
 

Tom Burkett, Director of Membership: 

 Services Pins and Bars presented by Kees & Tom to Ken Fuhrmann, both a 5- & 10-year bar & 
pin; to Randy Montgomery a 10-year bar; to Gerry Keane a 15-year bar; and to Bryan Bulloch a 
20-year bar.     

Ken Fuhrmann  5- & 10-year bar and pin  Randy Montgomery  10-year bar 

 Gerry Keane - 15-year bar          Bryan Bulloch - 20-year bar 
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Meeting Adjourned 8:00 PM                
 

Barry Callbeck, Secretary 
Next Dinner Meeting February 28, 2023, at the Woodvale Community Facility  
 
 

The Last Post 
Reg #  Name :     Date of Death: Where Passed &/or from: 
 
17481  Harper, Leslie A.   2022 Dec 02 Victoria, BC 
28911  Swanson, Bernard James  2022 Dec 04 Langley, BC 
34409  Popik, Walter A.   2022 Dec 16 St. Paul, AB 
29341  Torksy, Orest    2022 Dec 24 Lethbridge, AB 
23897  Himmelman, David George  2022 Dec 19 Bridgewater, NS 
32135  Campbell, Wilfred Robert  2022 Dec 24 Brandon, MB 
28574  Wilvert, Michael Derek   2022 Dec 03 Toronto, ON 
17339  Simpson, Alan    2022 Dec 05 St. Albert, AB 
18943  Conrad, Clyde Kenneth George  2022 Nov 10 Victoria, BC 
45663  Kinsey, Jacqueline Louise  2022 Dec 20 London, ON  
A/Cst.  Clark, Sterling Vance   2022 Dec 28 Fredericton, NB 
S/685  Keryliw, Paul    2022 Dec 22 Saskatoon, SK 
27926  Lawrence, Robert W.   2022 Dec 09 Airdrie, AB 
25811  Promaine, William John   2022 Dec 21 Ingramport, NS 
22750  Claydon, John Arthur (Jack)  2022 Dec 27 Barrie, ON 
15983  Stiles, Fred James Riley   2022 Dec 30 Edmonton, AB 
17236  McKinstry, Lorne Herbert  2022 Dec 24 St. Albert, AB 
28841  Leuschen, David Martin   2022 Dec 09 Arizona 
24799  Gaskell, Samuel Brian   2022 Dec 31 Cape Breton, NS 
24372  Spray, Arthur Joseph   2022 Dec 30 Ontario 
24979/0.1504 Roney, William Allan   2023 Jan 01 Courtice, ON 
28442  Lemonde, Pierre   2023 Jan 03 Edmonton, AB 
21704  Cull Sr., Gord B.    2022 Dec 30 Duncan, BC 
26660/0.1601 Riendeau, Claude   2022 Nov 30 Orleans, ON 
26579  McDonald, Donald Jack   2022 Dec 31 Winnipeg, MB 
23329  Ferrel, Delyn David   2022 Dec 30 No Information 
22716   2023 Jan 06 Winnipeg, MB 
38109  Valiquette, Raymond   2022 Dec 31 London, ON 
31303  Rogers, Phillip John   2022 Dec 23 Penticton, BC 
21464  Marchand, Donald N.   2022 Dec 27 Courtenay, BC 
15972  McGill, Barry Elmer   2022 Dec 05 White Rock, BC 
C/1325  Kennedy, Frederick MacLean  2023 Jan 01 Miramichi, NB / Bay du Vin, NB 
21180  Mawhinney, Vernon Leslie  2023 Jan 05 Victoria, BC 
S/Cst.  Many Guns Sr, Rex   2023 Jan 02 Siksika Nation, AB 
A/Cst.  Clark, Robert    2023 Jan 04 Mundare, AB 
20965  Domansky, Stanley Gerald  2023 Jan 07 Prince George, BC 
15031/0.613 Carroll, John Hamilton   2023 Jan 08 Cochrane, AB 
37877/0.2048 Burnside, Graham Robert  2022 Dec 31 Ottawa, ON 
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34093  McClelland, Harvey James  2023 Jan 11 Red Deer, AB 
19127  Moffat, William Gordon   2022 Nov 21 Barrhead, AB 
30940  Hurl, Paul Hugh    2023 Jan 05 Grande Prairie / Crossfield, AB 
26815  Reid, Ernest Gordon   2023 Jan 05 Ottawa, ON 
19243  Latta, Richard Gordon   2023 Jan 11 Kamloops, BC 
S/2259  Boudreault, Fernand   2023 Jan 09 Ottawa, ON 
14885/0600 Simmonds, Robert Henry  2023 Jan 17 Ottawa, ON 
PSE  Martin, Dorothy   2023 Jan 15 Regina, SK 
19033  Biggemann, Lucien William  2023 Jan 16 Parksville, BC 
19275  Ross, John Alexander   2022 Nov 01 100 Mile House, BC 
18266  Craig, Colin Ronald   2023 Jan 19 Charlottetown, PEI 
41243  Grier, Stanley C.    2023 Jan 20 Fort Macleod, AB 
41139  Sylvestre, Georges Roland  2023 Jan 08 Gatineau, QB 
45299  Brennan, Tracey Eldeen   2022 Nov 25 Lyalta, AB 
S/518  Venne, Pierre    2022 Dec 26 Châteauguay, QB 
15381  Gore-Hic 2023 Jan 23 Regina, SK 
24455  Rushton, Floyd Wilbert   2023 Jan 21 Amherst, NS 
26573  Rayne, Andrew Ferrier   2023 Jan 22 Courtice, ON 
C/6271  Miriguay, Jennifer Anne   2023 Jan 21 Nepean, ON 
26244  Dalzell, William Densi Alexander 2023 Jan 18 Abbotsford, BC 
21902  Lang, Dale    2023 Jan 22 Kelowna, BC 
16927  Skuce, Gilbert Wood   2023 Jan 23 Coquitlam, BC 
PSE  Gagnon, Louise Marie (nee Lavigne) 2023 Jan 20 Maitland, ON 
C/1491  Bourguignon, Raymond Joseph  2023 Jan 26 Ottawa, ON 
26900  Dykeman, Clinton Wayne  2023 Jan 19 Sidney, BC 
20039  Patton, William Wallace   2023 Jan 09 Edmonton, AB 
 

 

May they rest In Peace 
Should anyone wish more information on anyone on the list you can go to the National website 
at  https://www.rcmpvets.ca/last_post.php and/or the RCMP Graves site 
https://www.rcmpgraves.com/index.html 
 


